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Welcome to Beaconsfield Kindergarten

Beaconsfield Kindergarten staff and committee work in partnership to provide early childhood programs which engage children in quality learning experiences in a community and centre based environment.

The kindergarten is run by a volunteer Committee of Management, usually a body of parents that are elected at the Annual General Meeting (AGM). Self-nominations are called for on or prior to the night. The successful operation and administration of the kindergarten depends on the Committee of Management working together with the Kindergarten Centre Manager, Office Administrator and Educators for the benefit of the families and children attending. 
Participation in our programs gives parents and families the opportunity to be a part of a community that is focused on children’s wellbeing. The programs provide a platform for parents to get to know other families and to share perspectives and information with early childhood professionals.

As an inclusive centre, we strive to: 

· encourage the involvement of our families in developing plans to meet the needs of their children

· recognise the valuable resources parents possess and invite them to share their skills and knowledge with our kindergarten

· encourage the involvement of parents and extended family in our daily sessions, either through parent participation rosters, planned events or incidental visits

· welcome children with additional needs and their families. We help to identify children who may require extra support for their development and offer links to targeted support services to ensure that children receive this assistance as early as possible

· work with families to achieve high expectations for every child. We recognise each child’s strengths and interests and extend/support these through providing experiences within the program, differentiating the program to ensure that all children experience success and that these are celebrated amongst our group and with the child’s family.
The collaborative partnership between the Committee, staff and wider parent community ensures the daily management and operation of the kindergarten is in accordance with all regulatory requirements.

The National Quality Framework

The National Quality Framework (NQF) took effect in January 2012. The purpose of this government initiative is to set standards in early childhood services, drive continuous improvement and achieve consistency in education and care services throughout Australia. An integral part of the NQF has been the introduction of new National Laws and National Regulations, as well as a National Quality Standard. The standard consists of seven Quality Areas:
· educational program and practice 
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children’s health and safety

· physical environment

· staffing arrangements

· relationships with children

· collaborative partnerships with families and communities

· leadership and service management.
The NQF also includes a national quality rating and assessment process through which early childhood services are assessed against the National Quality Standard by regulatory authorities and provided with a rating from one of the five rating levels. Both our Woods Street & O’Neil Road campuses took part in this process during 2014 and were awarded an “Exceeding the National Standards” rating.
The Learning Program
The Victorian Early Years Learning and Development Framework
Since 2010 all early childhood centres have been implementing a range of curriculum frameworks, including The Victorian Early Years Learning and Development Framework. This curriculum has been designed to assist families and early childhood professionals to guide children’s learning and development in the first eight years of life. These years are a critical time for learning and development, when children acquire essential foundation skills and knowledge and when brain development is at its peak. The framework recognises that children’s first and most important learning happens with their family. It supports a partnership between families and all professionals who support their learning and development throughout this period.

The Victorian Framework uses five outcomes to describe the key elements of children’s learning and development. These are:

1.  Children have a strong sense of identity (Identity).

2.  Children are connected with and contribute to their world (Community).

3.  Children have a strong sense of wellbeing (Wellbeing).

4.  Children are confident and involved learners (Learning).

5.  Children are effective communicators (Communication).
At Beaconsfield Kindergarten, we encourage all families to share what they know about their child with the staff, including their child’s strengths, challenges and goals. Learning is supported by experienced early childhood professionals who develop a fortnightly program that is based on the five key outcomes of the framework. This program is displayed for parents to read. Some examples of goals you will see implemented in the program may include the following.
Identity
· Participating in routines to help feel safe and secure within the kindergarten environment

· Building warm and trusting relationships with staff and peers

Community
· Working cooperatively with others
· Being a valued member of a group and sharing experiences with others
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Wellbeing
· Managing self-care routines such as eating, dressing and toileting

· Using their body with strength and control

· Expressing and managing emotions

Learning
· Being a curious, active and enthusiastic learner ~ maths, science, literacy

· Expressing creativity using a variety of mediums

· Being a resilient and persistent problem solver

Communication
· Expressing emotions, ideas and thoughts using effective communication and speech

· Enjoying a wide range of books, including stories and non-fiction

If you would like further information regarding your child’s educational program, please discuss this with your child’s educator.

Please see page 14 for a full copy of Beaconsfield Kindergarten’s Philosophy.
The Learning Environment 

At Beaconsfield Kindergarten, our early childhood professionals support the eight practice principles of the VEYLDF. 
1. Reflective practice
Children’s learning and development is advanced when they experience interactions with highly effective early childhood professionals. Early childhood professionals become more effective through critical reflection and a strong culture of professional enquiry. 
2. Partnerships with families

Children learn in the context of their families and families are the primary influence on children’s learning and development. Professionals engage in family-centred practice by respecting the pivotal role of families in children’s lives.

3. High expectations for every child
Every child has the ability to learn and develop. Having high expectations is especially important in achieving better outcomes for the most vulnerable children.
4. Respectful relationships and responsive engagement
From birth, secure attachments formed through warm and respectful relationships with familiar adults are fundamental to children’s learning and development. 
5. Equity and diversity
Children’s personal, family and cultural histories shape their learning and development. 
6. Assessment for learning and development
Assessment is designed to discover what children know and understand, based on what they make, write, draw, say and do.

7. Integrated teaching and learning approaches
Learning is an active process that must involve children’s engagement. Play is essential for its ability to stimulate and integrate a wide range of children’s intellectual, physical, social and creative abilities. 

8. Partnerships with professionals
Early childhood professionals are from diverse professional backgrounds. They use multidisciplinary approaches to provide better support to families and draw on the skills and expertise of their peers.
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At Beaconsfield Kindergarten we believe that children thrive best when the learning environment:
· has agreed boundaries, limits and consequences

· has familiar routines and expectations

· encourages children to participate in both planned and self-initiated learning experiences

· provides rich literacy and numeracy experiences each day
· provides opportunities to enjoy special days and events at kindergarten with peers and family

· introduces children to a wide range of individuals or groups working within our community

· promotes and values educators, children and their families as lifelong learners and researchers.
Children in our kindergarten benefit from developing and extending their communication skills, beginning to understand social studies and science, using technology, developing skills that assist with reading, writing and mathematics, building confidence, learning to be creative and, most importantly, learning to be an engaged and effective learner – skills that are important in school, work and life.
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Our kindergarten programs also support the ongoing development of social skills, including:

· showing respect and caring for others

· learning to see beyond differences to similarities

· developing and demonstrating self-control

· identifying and expressing emotions appropriately

· being increasingly independent and giving and seeking help from others

· balancing his/her own needs, rights and responsibilities with those of others

· resolving conflicts in peaceful and constructive ways

· working with others and learning to appreciate that collaboration is a great way to get things done

· learning to apply these skills effectively.
Individual Learner’s Plans (ILPs)

All children who attend our kindergarten have an Individual Learner’s Plan, or ILP, which is completed in consultation with their parents. Together, educators and parents review these plans and discuss the goals and achievements viewed as important for each child throughout the year.

Portfolios

Portfolios are essential documents that record and assess your child’s progress and achievements throughout the year. Educators write their observations about each child by including photos, dialogue, art work and records of special days. The portfolio is a valued keepsake which is always available for viewing by children and their parents, and is used when discussing your child’s challenges and successes during parent-educator interviews.
Staff
Staff Qualifications and Experience 

Beaconsfield Kindergarten staff are a team who challenge and support each other’s strengths and beliefs. We are extremely fortunate to have three qualified and experienced educators per group who view their professional development and growth as paramount in understanding how our kindergarten can continue to represent the best practices in early childhood education to date.  

Each year all staff attend professional development and training sessions regarding early education, health and safety, including allergies, asthma and anaphylaxis. All staff have current Working With Children Checks and all kindergarten teachers are registered with the Victorian Institute of Teaching. We are always keen to share and reflect on the practices we believe in, to ensure a genuinely successful and happy learning environment for our children and their families. 
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Staff Professional Development Days

During the year there will be staff professional development days. These are a requirement of our funding agreement with the Department of Education and Training and are also valued as part of our centre’s commitment to continuous improvement. There will also be a report writing day allocated to staff during Term 4 in order to complete Transition Learning and Development Statements for children who will be attending school following their kindergarten year. These will be child free sessions, and families will be notified as soon as possible of these dates.
Committee
Beaconsfield Kindergarten is run by a volunteer Committee of Management, which is made up of parents and guardians of children attending the kindergarten. The committee is supported by our educators and two office staff who oversee the day to day running of the kinder. Keeping our independent status allows us to maintain our local community focus, and gives us the freedom to ensure that our kindergarten operates in the best interests of your children. 

Each year staff welcome a new committee with fresh ideas, and work to develop a collaborative relationship with all members. The partnership between staff and parents is strengthened by the fact that parents manage the centre. The sense of ownership brings many benefits and we find that committee members feel genuinely valued and show consistent passion and determination to provide the best possible facility for all our kindergarten families. 

There are also numerous personal benefits to joining a committee. The committee environment promotes skill development and often results in increased confidence, a willingness to take on new challenges, strong relationships and very often lifelong friendships. When individuals feel connected through a shared purpose, that sense of belonging is what strengthens and defines their community.
There are many different roles on the committee ranging from the President to fundraising, group representatives and general members. Committee meetings are usually held once per month and the workload required is as greatly varied as the positions. So please take the time to think about how you can help.
What to Bring to Kindergarten

A Bag

A bag is needed for your child to carry his/her belongings to and from kindergarten. Any kind will do so long as it large and strong enough to contain an assortment of personal treasures, extra clothing and artwork. Please ensure your child’s bag is named. Remember to encourage your child to be independent in carrying and packing their own bag.
Lunches/Snacks

[image: image6.emf]

Parents are required to provide a snack and/or lunch for their child each day at kindergarten. We support families to encourage their child to try a variety of fruits and vegetables, dried fruit and cheese. Please do not send nuts, sweets or biscuits. Healthy food is encouraged – such as fruit (peeled if necessary), cheese, cucumber, mushrooms, beans, dried fruit and sandwiches. Please ensure food is stored appropriately in a clean, labelled container and ice packs are included when necessary. Individual groups will be advised about particular requirements for their snack routine by staff. 
Drink Bottles

Please ensure your child comes to kinder each day with a clearly named drink bottle (which they can recognise), with fresh water only. No other drinks are permitted.

Clothing

· Please dress your child in play clothes – clothes which your child can move in easily and that wash easily, as it is not possible for them to stay clean at all times. We will do our best to protect children’s clothing by providing smocks when they paint, play with clay, etc.

· Please ensure children are dressed in clothes they can manage themselves. For example, trousers that pull down easily when they go to the toilet. Thongs, “croc” shoes and long dresses are not suitable for kindergarten.

· In winter, children will need a named coat and beanie as we have an outdoor session even when it is cold. 

· As part of our sun smart policy, children are required to wear broad-brimmed or legionnaire style hats to kinder whenever the sun’s UV levels reach three or higher, in line with the Cancer Council’s recommendations. Please provide a named sunhat and also protect your child’s skin with sunscreen before they come to kinder.

· It is important to name items of clothing that children are likely to take off, such as jumpers, hats, coats, etc.
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Polices & Procedures
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The National Quality Framework requires all children’s services centres to have a range of policies informing daily practice and operation of the service. A comprehensive collection of our Policies & Procedures is available upon request at the office including:

Quality Area One
· Curriculum Development Policy 
· Inclusion and Equity Policy
Quality Area Two
· Acceptance and Refusal of Authorisations Policy

· Administration of First Aid Policy

· Administration of Medication Policy

· Anaphylaxis Policy

· Asthma Policy

· Child Safe Environment Policy

· Dealing with Infectious Diseases Policy

· Dealing with Medical Conditions Policy

· Delivery and Collection of Children Policy

· Diabetes Policy

· Emergency and Evacuation Policy
· Epilepsy Policy
· Excursions and Service Events Policy
· Hygiene Policy
· Incident, Injury, Trauma and Illness Policy
· Nutrition, Active Play and Oral Health Policy
· Relaxation and Sleep Policy
· Road Safety and Safe Transport Policy

· Sun Protection Policy
· Supervision of Children Policy
Quality Area Three

· Environmental Sustainability Policy 
· Occupational Health and Safety Policy
Quality Area Four
· Code of Conduct Policy

· Determining Responsible Person Policy

· Participation of Students and Volunteers Policy

· Staffing Policy

Quality Area Five
· Interactions with Children Policy

Quality Area Six
· Enrolment and Orientation Policy

Quality Area Seven
· Complaints and Grievances Policy

· Fees Policy

· Governance and Management of the Service Policy

· Information Technology Policy

· Privacy and Confidentiality Policy
· Staff Health and Wellbeing Policy

Arrival & Departure
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In accordance with the Department of Education & Training regulations, children must be brought into the kindergarten and picked up by a parent, guardian or responsible adult (over 18 years). There is an attendance book, which needs to be signed, with the exact time recorded on arrival and departure. If you are on duty for the day, please ensure your write and sign yourself (and toddler if you bring him/her along) in the Visitor’s Book. As there is a considerable amount of preparation of activities before session, we would appreciate that if you arrive early, you wait with your child in the foyer until starting time. Siblings who accompany their parents whilst on duty are under the supervision of parents while they are on the premises. 
It is very important that children arrive on time at kinder each day. This ensures they feel part of the group and do not miss out on essential information. Punctuality also avoids disrupting the remainder of the group.

Please advise your child’s educator as soon as possible if you feel your child may be anxious in separating from you. Always say a brief goodbye, as this is a way of maintaining your child’s trust. When collecting children at the end of a session it is important to be on time. Being late can cause your child to feel anxious and insecure. If you are unavoidably delayed, please phone us as soon as possible so we can reassure your child that you are coming. Please notify staff if a person other than yourself is to collect your child from kinder. This adult must be nominated on your child’s enrolment form, and be responsible for ensuring the attendance book is signed when collecting children. Photo identification will be sought by staff when others are collecting children for the first time.
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Enrolment Details
In accordance with the Department of Education & Training regulations, please remember to notify your educator or the office of any change of address, doctor or phone numbers, emergency contacts, etc., as this information must be current in case your child has an accident or becomes ill.

Communication with Families
Our centre uses a smart phone app called FlexiBuzz (previously known as TiqBiz) and email as our main methods of communicating with families. Information related to special events and Committee of Management news, such fundraising, will be sent to families using FlexiBuzz, while group newsletters will generally be sent via email. Other methods by which staff will communicate your child’s progress throughout the year include parent-educator interviews, portfolios, reflections and individual meetings on request.

Relevant news and information will be placed on the sign in table or noticeboard near your child’s room. Please check your child’s pigeonhole regularly for invoices and other centre information. Regular newsletters will inform you of what is happening within the centre. If you have any questions/comments relating the day to day running of the kindergarten, don’t hesitate to approach either a staff or committee member. 

The FlexiBuzz app can be accessed via a smart phone or computer. As this is our primary communication tool, it is important that every family signs up for a free account using the instructions below. If you do not have access to a smart phone or a computer, or you have trouble setting up your account, please let your kinder teacher know. 
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1. Register

FlexiBuzz for Smart phones

· Visit the App Store or Google Play store and search for the FlexiBuzz app.

FlexiBuzz for Computers/Email Alerts

· Visit this webpage and click on the link to register www.flexibuzz.com.au
2. Subscribe to your group in Beaconsfield Kinder

Once you have set up your account, select the ‘Search’ option and search for ‘Beaconsfield Kindergarten’. Once you find and click on our kinder, you will be able to select your group and subscribe by using the password given to you by your child’s kinder teacher.

3. Receiving Notifications

In both the app and website login, use the profile settings to make sure you have selected to receive notifications by email or have allowed push notifications on your phone to receive text message style notifications. 

Like any app, as updates become available you will need to update and possibly login again in order to stay connected. 
Visitor’s Book

Please ensure you sign into the Visitor’s Book when you stay at kinder for duty. There are also lanyards for you to wear while you are here with us.
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SunSmart

[image: image13.wmf]As part of our Sun Protection policy, children are required to wear broad-brimmed or legionnaire style hats to kinder whenever the sun’s UV levels reach three or higher in line with the Cancer Council’s recommendations. Children are also required to wear suitable clothing to provide as much protection as possible. Therefore, singlet tops or strappy dresses, which do not cover shoulders and the back, are inappropriate for kindergarten. Sunscreen should be applied before attending kinder, however sunscreen is available at the centre for those children who require it. Parents and siblings are encouraged to follow these sun smart principles when attending sessions at kinder.
Healthy Together Victoria - Achievement Program

Beaconsfield Kindergarten is currently working towards becoming an accredited Healthy Together service through our involvement in the Achievement Program. The principles of this program promote healthy lifestyles for children and their families, including healthy eating, exercise, sun protection, and promoting positive mental health and wellbeing. Our engagement with the Achievement Program ensures that health and wellbeing principles are embedded in our centre’s culture and daily practice – it is a part of everyday service life.
We encourage families to support this program by providing healthy food choices for children each day when making snacks and lunches, as well as when celebrating birthdays. If you wish to bring something to share with others, we ask families to provide “non-food” alternatives or healthy choices, rather than providing lollies/sweets. Suggestions include: balloons, bubbles, stickers, etc. Please speak to your child’s educator for further information. For further information please visit: 
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http://www.achievementprogram.health.vic.gov.au/early-childhood-services/what-it-is 
Illnesses

During the year it is quite probable that your child will contract any of the usual children’s illnesses – colds, flu, gastric problems, chicken pox, measles, etc. If your child has been vomiting or had diarrhoea in the past 24 hours do not bring him/her to kindergarten. If your child has a cough or fever please keep them at home to help reduce the risk of spreading infection to others. Parents/guardians are requested to notify the service if their child has, or is suspected to have, an infectious disease or infestation.
A list of childhood communicable diseases, along with the Department of Education & Training recommendations for the length of time the child is to be excluded from kinder, is attached to this booklet. Please read this and keep it for your reference. Please remember to ring to let us know if your child will be away for more than a few days due to illness or if going on holidays. 
Immunisation

The Victorian Government’s ‘No Jab, No Play’ legislation took effect on 1 January 2016. ‘No Jab, No Play’ aims to reduce the risk of vaccine-preventable diseases through increased immunisation rates in the community. The law is designed to increase immunisation rates amongst young children in the community, to provide maximum protection from vaccine-preventable diseases. This requires children to be fully vaccinated before they can commence at early childhood education and care services (including kindergarten). In order to have your child’s enrolment at kindergarten confirmed, an immunisation status certificate, such as an Immunisation History Statement, that shows the child’s immunisation status must be provided. Details of the proposed law and fact sheets are available through http://www.education.vic.gov.au/about/news/archive/Pages/nojabnoplayleg.aspx
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Accidents

Children who receive minor injuries at kinder will receive basic first aid techniques. The details of the accident treatment will be recorded in a specific accident register and parents will be informed and asked to sign at the end of the session. In case of a more serious injury, parents will be immediately informed and medical assistance will be sought. In line with our Child Safe Environment Policy, any injuries noticed when children arrive at kindergarten will also be documented by staff. 
Allergies

Beaconsfield Kindergarten implements an Anaphylaxis Management Policy as a response to the growing number of children in our community with life threatening allergies. Each year all staff are trained in the treatment of anaphylaxis. As part of our risk minimisation plan, we ask families not to bring any nut products, including food and food packaging, into the centre. We STRONGLY encourage this centre to be nut free. 
Staff are also trained in the management of asthma. Parents are encouraged to share all information related to the health and safety of their child with staff, including medical management plans for their children as required. 

Kindergarten Participation

The kindergarten runs more smoothly and more is achieved when there are extra people to help us. Kindergarten parents and other family members or relatives are asked to spend one session per term helping at kindergarten. This is an excellent time to ask your child’s educator how your child is progressing or discuss any queries or concerns. Children feel very proud to have their parent or relative at kindergarten. Rosters are located on the notice board in the foyer. If you cannot keep your duty day, please arrange a swap with another family. Parents usually enjoy this chance to get to know their children’s friends and find out more about the program. 
Please Note: Observations of children made while assisting in the kindergarten are to remain confidential. To respect the privacy of each child, the progress, skills and behaviour of the children must not be discussed with other parents. Any comments or queries regarding a particular child or group of children must be directed to the educator. In this climate of social networking, such as Facebook, please be advised that it is inappropriate to discuss or display any images of children at the centre. 
Working With Children Check

In line with recent changes to legislation, from 2018 all duty helpers at Beaconsfield Kindergarten and anyone wishing to attend a kindergarten excursion as a helper, including parents and grandparents, will be required to have a Working With Children Check. These are free for volunteers and can be applied for online at www.workingwithchildren.vic.gov.au 

[image: image16.png]


Fees

Fees will be $360.00 per term and may be paid by card, cash, cheque/money order or directly deposited into our bank account. Any cash payments should be placed in the locked box next to the pigeonholes at the Woods St or O’Neil Rd centres. Please ensure all monies are placed in an envelope with your child’s name and group on it. Please do not hand money to staff.  
A 10% discount is available for fees paid for the full year in advance. Alternatively, fees will be invoiced during week 1 of each term on a 14-day account. If at any time you are unable to pay your fees before the due date, please contact our office staff to arrange a payment plan. Fee relief is available to holders of Health Care/Pension Cards. Please provide a copy of your card to your child’s educator/office staff. 
Our Fees Policy is available upon request.
APPENDICES

1. Communicable Diseases

Minimum period of exclusion from schools and children's services centres for infectious diseases cases and contacts (Public 
Health and Wellbeing Regulations 2009) In this Schedule 'medical certificate' means a certificate of a registered medical practitioner. 
	In this Schedule, medical certificate means a certificate of a registered medical practitioner. [1] Conditions 
	[2] Exclusion of cases 
	[3] Exclusion of Contacts 

	Amoebiasis (Entamoeba histolytica) 
	Exclude until there has not been a loose bowel motion for 24 hours 
	Not excluded 

	Campylobacter 
	Exclude until there has not been a loose bowel motion for 24 hours 
	Not excluded 

	Chickenpox 
	Exclude until all blisters have dried. This is usually at least 5 days after the rash appears in unimmunised children, but may be less in previously immunised children 
	Any child with an immune deficiency (for example, leukaemia) or receiving chemotherapy should be excluded for their own protection. Otherwise not excluded 

	Conjunctivitis 
	Exclude until discharge from eyes has ceased 
	Not excluded 

	Diarrhoea 
	Exclude until there has not been a loose bowel motion for 24 hours 
	Not excluded 

	Diphtheria 
	Exclude until medical certificate of recovery is received following at least two negative throat swabs, the first not less than 24 hours after finishing a course of antibiotics and the other 48 hours later 
	Exclude family/household contacts until cleared to return by the Secretary 

	Hand, Foot and Mouth disease 
	Exclude until all blisters have dried 
	Not excluded 

	Haemophilus influenzae type b (Hib) 
	Exclude until at least 4 days of appropriate antibiotic treatment has been completed 
	Not excluded 

	Hepatitis A 
	Exclude until a medical certificate of recovery is received, but not before 7 days after the onset of jaundice or illness 
	Not excluded 

	Hepatitis B 
	Exclusion is not necessary 
	Not excluded 

	Hepatitis C 
	Exclusion is not necessary 
	Not excluded 

	Herpes (cold sores) 
	Young children unable to comply with good hygiene practices should be excluded while the lesion is weeping. Lesions to be covered by dressing, where possible 
	Not excluded 

	Human immuno-deficiency virus infection (HIV/AIDS virus) 
	Exclusion is not necessary 
	Not excluded 

	Impetigo 
	Exclude until appropriate treatment has commenced. Sores on exposed surfaces must be covered with a watertight dressing 
	Not excluded 

	Influenza and influenza like illnesses 
	Exclude until well 
	Not excluded unless considered necessary by the Secretary 

	Leprosy 
	Exclude until approval to return has been given by the Secretary 
	Not excluded 

	Measles* 
	Exclude for at least 4 days after onset of rash 
	Immunised contacts not excluded. Unimmunised contacts should be excluded until 14 days after the first day of appearance of rash in the last case. If unimmunised contacts are vaccinated within 72 hours of their first contact with the first case, or received NHIG within 144 hours of exposure, they may return to the facility 

	Meningitis (bacteria —other than meningococcal meningitis) 
	Exclude until well 
	Not excluded 

	Meningococcal infection* 
	Exclude until adequate carrier eradication therapy has been completed 
	Not excluded if receiving carrier eradication therapy 

	Mumps* 
	Exclude for 9 days or until swelling goes down (whichever is sooner) 
	Not excluded 

	Pertussis* (Whooping cough) 
	Exclude the child for 21 days after the onset of cough or until they have completed 5 days of a course of antibiotic treatment 
	Contacts aged less than 7 years in the same room as the case who have not received three effective doses of pertussis vaccine should be excluded for 14 days after the last exposure to the infectious case, or until they have taken 5 days of a course of effective antibiotic treatment 

	Poliomyelitis* 
	Exclude for at least 14 days from onset. Re-admit after receiving medical certificate of recovery 
	Not excluded 

	Ringworm, scabies, pediculosis (head lice) 
	Exclude until the day after appropriate treatment has commenced 
	Not excluded 

	Rubella (German measles) 
	Exclude until fully recovered or for at least four days after the onset of rash 
	Not excluded 

	Salmonella, Shigella 
	Exclude until there has not been a loose bowel motion for 24 hours 
	Not excluded 

	Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome (SARS) 
	Exclude until medical certificate of recovery is produced 
	Not excluded unless considered necessary by the Secretary 

	Streptococcal infection (including scarlet fever) 
	Exclude until the child has received antibiotic treatment for at least 24 hours and the child feels well 
	Not excluded 

	Tuberculosis 
	Exclude until receipt of a medical certificate from the treating physician stating that the child is not considered to be infectious 
	Not excluded 

	Typhoid fever (including paratyphoid fever) 
	Exclude until approval to return has been given by the Secretary 
	Not excluded unless considered necessary by the Secretary 

	Verotoxin producing Escherichia coli (VTEC) 
	Exclude if required by the Secretary and only for the period specified by the Secretary 
	Not excluded 

	Worms (Intestinal) 
	Exclude until there has not been a loose bowel motion for 24 hours 
	Not excluded 


2. Beaconsfield Kindergarten Philosophy
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[image: image18.wmf]At Beaconsfield Kindergarten we provide a child and family centred practice that strives to create an environment which assists all members of the Kindergarten community to experience physical, mental, emotional and social wellbeing. We recognise the importance of a whole service approach to health and wellbeing. We endeavour to provide a welcoming, caring, inclusive and supportive environment to all children and their families. We embrace and support children of all skills, abilities and cultures; acknowledging that children’s personal, family and cultural histories shape their learning and development. We view the whole child as an active citizen, capable of learning and contributing to their world.
Our program is based on the significance of play. Play is an important medium in children’s learning. It helps children to make sense of their lives and wider world and supports children’s creativity, self-expression, problem solving skills, language development, concentration and independence. We offer an educational program, both indoors and outdoors, which includes routines and is organised in ways that maximise opportunities for each child’s learning. We promote each child’s agency, enabling them to make choices and decisions. Educators believe in the importance of modelling appropriate behaviours and guiding children where necessary, as they assume responsibility for their choices and develop respect for their communities and environment. 

[image: image19.wmf]We believe every child has a fundamental right to high quality education and care. Both the National Curriculum (Belonging, Being and Becoming) and the Victorian Curriculum frameworks (Victorian Early Years Learning & Development Framework) are integral to our program. To enable each child to reach their full potential an ongoing cycle of planning, documenting and evaluating informs our program. Educators respond to children’s ideas and play, and use intentional teaching to scaffold and extend each child’s learning, which is recorded in individual learning plans. We recognise and support the varied learning styles of individual children. Critical reflective practice maximises opportunities for children to grow both as individuals and as a group.

We strive to develop positive partnerships with parents and families through welcoming parent participation and contribution into our program, as well as collaboration between staff and families related to family values and goals for children’s learning. We encourage open communication to support and monitor children’s achievements and progress. 
[image: image20.wmf]The Code of Ethics 2016 (Early Childhood Australia) is embedded in our practice and informs our relationships with the children, families and each other. Our staff are dedicated Early Childhood Professionals who work together to create a supportive and positive kindergarten environment. Each staff member is recognised for their skills and ideas that they contribute to our kindergarten and wider community. The kindergarten promotes professional enquiry and development. Educators collaborate with other organisations and service providers to enhance children’s learning and wellbeing. 
We feel that the kindergarten year is a very special time in a child’s life. At Beaconsfield Kindergarten we offer children and their families a rich and rewarding pre-school experience based on the beliefs and principles outlined above. We pride ourselves on working together with our community to establish strong foundations for children’s lifelong learning and for them to feel safe, valued and proud of their efforts and achievements.

(Amended: March 2017)
3. Orientation Program 
The benefits of our orientation program as your child starts kindergarten.

[image: image21.wmf]
Upon beginning kindergarten you and your child will experience a staggered entry orientation program to their group. This program has been designed to ensure that all children are individually supported in their transition to kindergarten. For some children and their families, kindergarten may be the first setting where separation from each other occurs. Children and families experience transitions in many different ways; some will be able to cope with this change well, while others may require more support and guidance. (Sometimes your child may be ready for this new stage in their life and parents may experience anxiety. Therefore, the orientation program allows families to slowly adjust to time away from their child.) There may be times when families will need support and strategies from staff to ensure that beginning kindergarten is as positive as it can be. As sessions are shorter in duration, more time is available for families who require this support. If you or your child is experiencing transition issues please do not hesitate to approach your child’s educators.

The main objective of this program is to support and develop a positive beginning to your child’s education as they empower themselves to develop coping mechanisms to successfully part from their loved ones. However there are other benefits too! 
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The orientation program supports your child as they begin to develop relationships between the kindergarten staff and their peers and build their confidence. It also provides staff with an opportunity to develop important relationships with your child and begin to learn all about them. It is important for the children to develop a sense of belonging in their new learning environment and part of this involves trust. During this time, staff will work on building a trusting relationship with your child as we begin to establish some important routines and guidelines that are important for everybody to be able to contribute to and feel safe in a large group setting. 

As children will be learning in a large group it is important to develop knowledge and independence about where they can store their important possessions, where the bathroom is, etc, as well as learning about important listening, sharing and turn taking skills. Through experience, staff have determined that it is more effective to support the children’s development of these concepts in a smaller group, so that once we come together as a large group children will be less overwhelmed and increasingly able to use kinder facilities and equipment with ease. Children are introduced to the routine of kindergarten in a supportive group environment by exploring small areas of the kindergarten in smaller groups and learning about appropriate and safe participation in these areas. Children can explore and discover their new environment at their own pace and develop a sense of identity as they independently and confidently develop their own friendships with peers and educators. This time also enables children to begin to appreciate all identities of those in their group, a very important skill that, if fostered early, they will carry through life. 

Many children initially find the 15-hour kindergarten program quite challenging and experience quite significant fatigue as a result. All of our groups now attend longer session times of up to six hours. Some children found these sessions quite tiring initially, however the staggered orientation program supports children as they gradually become more familiar with their environment and develop relationships with the educators and peers in their group. We ask parents to work closely with educators to monitor their child’s ability to engage productively in the educational program. Later starts or earlier finishes may be beneficial in the early weeks of Term 1. As we continue to offer a 15-hour program, we request that families please consider this effect on your child when scheduling extra-curricular events such as swimming lessons, dance classes, sports groups, etc. You may wish to organise some events on a non-kinder day to ensure you child is well rested and able to fully participate in these experiences and at kindergarten.

This is just a snapshot of the importance of this time, and we do appreciate the support of families as they support their children through this period. 
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Fee Information for Families

Beaconsfield Kindergarten Inc 2018
1. Why fees are necessary?
The Department of Education and Training (DET) provides per capita funding as a contribution toward the costs of providing a four-year-old kindergarten program. Services meet the balance of costs through charging fees and fundraising activities.
DET provides a Kindergarten Fee Subsidy (see below) that enables children from eligible families to attend a four-year-old kindergarten program free of charge, or at a minimal cost. 

DET also provides funding to assist eligible three-year-old Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children, and children known to Child Protection, to access kindergarten programs.

Beaconsfield Kindergarten Inc. provides a range of support options to parents/guardians experiencing difficulty with payment of fees (see below).

2. How fees are set?
As part of the budget development process, the Committee of Management sets fees each year for the programs of the service, taking into consideration:

· the financial viability of the service

· the level of government funding provided for the program, including the Kindergarten Fee Subsidy

· the availability of other income sources, such as grants

· the fees charged by similar services in the area

· the capacity of parents/guardians to pay fees

· reasonable expenditure in meeting agreed program quality and standards

· requirements of the Kindergarten Fee Subsidy – Fees Policy (details in the Victorian kindergarten policy, procedures and funding criteria document available at www.education.vic.gov.au/
ecprofessionals/kindergarten/
Fees set for the year are only reviewed in extraordinary circumstances, for example, if attendance rates fall below the budget ‘break even’ point. 
3. Other charges 

Other charges levied by Beaconsfield Kindergarten Inc. are included on the Statement of Fees and Charges. These include: 

· Excursion charge: This additional charge is required to cover the cost of excursions or special events that occur throughout the year in response to emerging children’s program needs and interests. Affordability and relevance to the children’s interests and the service program will be taken into consideration before a decision is made that will require families to pay this additional charge (refer to Excursions and Service Events Policy). Events that are planned ahead are included as an expenditure item in the service’s budget and do not incur this additional charge. 

· Late collection charge: The Committee of Management reserves the right to implement a late collection charge when parents/guardians are frequently late in collecting a child from the service. This charge will be set at a level determined by the Committee of Management.

4. Statement of fees and charges

A statement of fees and charges for four-year-old kindergarten or the Kinder Readiness Program will be provided to families on commencement. 

5. Fundraising

Not all service costs are covered by DET per capita funding and the fees charged. Fundraising is undertaken to meet the balance and/or pay for additional items for the service. While participation in fundraising is voluntary, the support of every family is encouraged. Fundraising activities are also an opportunity for families and communities to come together. 

6. Subsidies 

6.1 Kindergarten Fee Subsidy (four-year-old programs only)

The Kindergarten Fee Subsidy is provided by DET and enables eligible children to attend kindergarten free of charge or at minimal cost. Eligibility conditions change from time-to-time – contact the service for further information. 

Families who may be eligible for the Kindergarten Fee Subsidy (four-year-old programs only) include those who are: 

· Health Care Card holders

· Pensioner Concession Card holders
· Department of Veterans’ Affairs Gold Card holders
· Temporary Protection/Humanitarian Visas 447, 451, 785 or 786
· Asylum seekers on Bridging Visas A–F
· Refugee and Special Humanitarian Visa 200–217
· Resolution of Status (RoS) visa, Class CD, subclass 851
· Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander children
· Triplets or quadruplets attending a funded kindergarten program in the same year.
Supporting documentation must be sighted by the service on acceptance of a place or on commencement in the program. Families are eligible for the Kindergarten Fee Subsidy for the full term in which their concession is valid. Contact the service for further information.
6.2 Early Start Kindergarten fee subsidy

Three-year-old Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and children known to Child Protection are eligible to attend a funded early childhood program that is planned and delivered by a qualified early childhood educator free of charge. The service receives funding for children who meet the eligibility criteria. Contact the service for further information. 

6.3 Child Care Benefit (CCB) 

Child Care Benefit (CCB) is an Australian Government payment that can assist eligible families with the costs of childcare at an approved or registered care provider. Beaconsfield Kindergarten Inc. is registered care provider with the Family Assistance Office (FAO).

Registered care is childcare provided for work-related purposes, including training and studying, maternity leave, sick leave or voluntary work, and the work-related purpose must have occurred at some time during the week in which the registered care was used. Registered care is provided by individuals registered with the Family Assistance Office (FAO) and may include care given by kindergarten staff.

The amount payable is set by the Australian Government. Further details are available at www.familyassist.gov.au or telephone the FAO on 136 150.

7. Payment of fees 
The Committee of Management will regularly review payment options and procedures to ensure that they are inclusive and sensitive to families’ cultural and financial situations. 

Fees will be invoiced to parents/guardians directly and must be paid by the date indicated on the invoice. Each invoice will be accompanied by payment instructions. The first term’s fees will be received within two weeks of the child commencing at the service. For children enrolled after the commencement of a term, a pro rata invoice will be issued and must be paid in full within 14 days of the child’s commencement at the service. Receipts will be provided for all fee payments. 

Parents/guardians experiencing difficulty in paying fees are requested to contact office staff to arrange a suitable alternative payment plan. The Privacy and Confidentiality Policy of the service will be complied with at all times in relation to a family’s financial/personal circumstances.

8. Unpaid fees

If fees are not paid by the due date, the following steps will be taken.

· An initial reminder email will be sent to parents/guardians with a specified payment date, and will include information on a range of support options available for the family.

· If fees remain outstanding after four weeks, families will be contacted by phone to arrange payment or a payment plan.

· Where fees remain unpaid into the following term, families will be invited to attend a meeting to discuss the range of support options available and establish a payment plan.

· Failure to attend the meeting and continued non-payment may result in a final letter notifying parents/guardians that the child’s place at the service may be withdrawn unless payment is made or a payment plan is entered into within a specified period of time. This letter will also include information on a range of support options available for the family. 
· The Committee of Management will continue to offer support and will reserve the right to employ the services of a debt collector.

· If a decision is made to withdraw the child’s place at the service, the parents/guardians will be provided with 14 days’ notice in writing.

9. Refund of fees

If a family becomes eligible for the Kindergarten Fee Subsidy during a term, a full refund of the applicable term fees (and fee deposit, where appropriate) will be provided. Fees may still apply for programs offering more than the required minimum hours per week.

In any other case, fees are non-refundable (exceptional circumstances may apply – these are at the discretion of the Committee of Management). There will be no refund of fees in the following circumstances:

· a child’s short-term illness

· public holidays

· family holiday during operational times

· closure of the service for one or more days when a qualified educator is absent and a qualified reliever is not available

· closure of the service for staff training days

· closure of the service due to extreme and unavoidable circumstances. 

In addition, there will be no refund where a family chooses not to send their child to the program for the maximum number of hours for which they are enrolled. 

10. Support services

Families experiencing financial hardship often require access to family support services. Information on these services is available from the kindergarten service provider and a list can be supplied to those families who require it. 

11. Notification of fee changes during the year

Fees set for the year would only be reviewed in extraordinary circumstances, for example, if attendance rates fall below the budget ‘break even’ point. Parents/guardians will be notified one term in advance of any required fee increase and will be offered the option to request a payment plan.
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Statement of Fees and Charges

Beaconsfield Kindergarten Inc 
Fee schedule 2018
Four-year-old (funded) kindergarten 

Hours: 15 hours per week

	
	Fees ($)
	Other charges ($)
	Total ($)
	Families eligible for the Kindergarten Fee Subsidy 

	
	
	
	
	Fees ($)
	Other 
charges ($)
	Total ($)

	Term 1
	$ 360.00
	 $ 0.00
	 $ 360.00
	$ 0.00
	$ 0.00
	$ 0.00

	Term 2
	$ 360.00
	 $ 0.00
	$ 360.00
	$ 0.00
	$ 0.00
	$ 0.00

	Term 3
	$ 360.00
	 $ 0.00
	$ 360.00
	$ 0.00
	$ 0.00
	$ 0.00

	Term 4
	$ 360.00
	 $ 0.00
	$ 360.00
	$ 0.00
	$ 0.00
	$ 0.00

	Total
	$1440.00
	 $ 0.00
	$1440.00
	$ 0.00
	$ 0.00
	$ 0.00


Payment of fees

Invoices will be issued at the commencement of your kindergarten year and must be paid by the due date. Fees are calculated annually and may be paid yearly in advance with a 10% discount or term by term on a 14-day account.
Kindergarten Fee Subsidy

Families who are eligible for the Kindergarten Fee Subsidy (refer to Fee Information for Families) will not be required to make fee payments.

Child Care Benefit (CCB)

For information on the Child Care Benefit, refer to Fee Information for Families. 
Late collection charge 

The Committee of Management reserves the right to implement a late collection charge when parents/guardians are frequently late in collecting a child (refer to Fee Information for Families). 
5. Photos and Videos
Privacy information about photographs/videos taken at Beaconsfield Kindergarten

The purpose of this notice is to:

· comply with the privacy legislation in relation to all photographs/videos taken at the service
· enable photographs/videos of children to be taken as part of the program delivered by the service, whether group photos, videos or photos at special events and excursions etc.

· notify parents/guardians as to who will be permitted to take photographs/videos, where these will be taken and how they will be used.

Photographs/videos taken by staff

Staff at the service may take photographs/videos of children as part of the program. These may be displayed at the service, on the Beaconsfield Kindergarten website or Facebook page, placed in the service’s publications or promotional material to promote the service, or for any other purpose aligned to the service’s business operations. Some staff may use learning journals in which photographs are included.

When the photographs/videos are no longer being used, the service will destroy them if they are no longer required, or otherwise store them securely at the service. It is important to note that while the service can nominate the use and disposal of photographs they organise, the service has no control over those photographs taken by parents/guardians of children attending the service program or activity.

Group photographs/videos taken by parents/guardians 

Parents/guardians may take group photographs/videos of their own child/children at special service events such as birthdays, excursions and other activities. Parents must ensure that where the photographs/videos include other children at the service they are sensitive to and respectful of the privacy of those children and families in using and disposing of the photographs/videos.

Photographs taken by a photographer engaged by the service 

A photographer may be engaged by the service to take individual and/or group photographs of children. Information will be provided in written form to parents/guardians prior to the event, and will include the date and the photographer’s details.
Photographs/videos for use in newspapers and other external publications

The permission of parents/guardians of children will, on every occasion, be obtained prior to a child’s photograph being taken to appear in any newspaper/media or external publication.
Photographs/videos taken by students on placement

Students at the service may take photographs/videos of children as part of their placement requirements.

Access to photographs/videos

Access to any photographs or videos, like other personal information, is set out in the service’s Privacy and Confidentiality Policy, which is displayed at the service and available on request.
6. Checklist

Please ensure your child has the following items for their kinder year. 

· Sunhat – legionnaire style/broad brimmed to cover neck & ears - named
· Coat & Beanie – for colder weather - named
· Snack box – which children can manage independently - named
· Drink bottle - named
· Large kinder bag – big enough to fit artwork/change of clothes/snack box & drink bottle

**Please ensure all of these items are clearly named and easily recognisable to children and staff 

All paperwork completed including:
· Enrolment Form

· Fee Payment Contract (page 23)
· Special permission notice for publications/media/online (page 24)
· ILP Parent Information

· Child’s Self-portrait

· Self-nomination form for the AGM – Monday 4 December 2017
Beaconsfield Kindergarten teaching staff strongly recommends that all children have their 3 ½ year old check with their local Maternal & Child Health nurse before attending kindergarten. This service is available to all families and provides an opportunity for any developmental concerns to be addressed before commencing kinder. For more information, please speak to your child’s educator.

Our team aim to be friendly and approachable. Please talk to your child’s educator if you have any ideas or concerns relating to your child.

Finally, we hope that you and your family will have a wonderful kindergarten year with us in 2018.
Thank you for choosing to be a part of Beaconsfield Kindergarten. We look forward to sharing a very special year with you and your child.
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Everyone is welcome
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Fee Payment Agreement 2018

Four-year-old (funded) kindergarten program 
Please complete this form and return to Beaconsfield Kindergarten Inc by 30 January 2018.
Fee payment contract

Child’s full name: 


Parent’s/guardian’s full name:


· I/we acknowledge that the four-year-old kindergarten program is partly funded by the state government, with the balance of funds coming from fees paid by parents/guardians. 

· I/we understand that I/we am/are entitled to obtain the Kindergarten Fee Subsidy if I/we meet one of the criteria below. If my/our eligibility lapses, then I/we understand that full payment of fees is required from the beginning of the following term.

· I/we agree to pay fees by the due date on the invoice.

· I/we understand that term fees are non-refundable.

· I/we acknowledge that if fees are not paid by the due date, the Committee of Management will implement the late payment of fees procedures, as outlined in the Fees Policy, which could result in the withdrawal of my/our child’s place at the service. 

· I/we agree that if my/our financial circumstances change and I/we am/are unable to pay as agreed, I/we will immediately notify Nicole Ferguson to discuss alternative payment options.

· I/we acknowledge that I/we have received and read the service’s Fee information for families, which outlines the procedure for payment of fees.

Kindergarten Fee Subsidy 

Please indicate if you are eligible for one of the following concessions:

Health Care Card  
Pensioner Concession Card 
DVA Gold Card    
     
Bridging Visas A–F 
Temporary Protection/Humanitarian Visas 447, 451, 785 or 786 
Resolution of Status Visa (RoS) Visa Class CD, Subclass 851 
Refugee and Special Humanitarian Visas 200–217 
Triplets or Quadruplets 
Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander 
Supporting documentation will need to be sighted on commencement at Beaconsfield Kindergarten Inc. by Nicole Ferguson. 

Note: the eligibility of concessions may vary from time-to-time. Up-to-date information can be found at www.education.vic.gov.au/ecsmanagement/careankinder/funding/subsidy.htm

Signature (parent/guardian)
Date


Note: invoices, receipts and collection of fees will be in accordance with Beaconsfield Kindergarten Inc.’s Fees Policy. 

Beaconsfield Kindergarten

PO Box 329 Beaconsfield Vic. 3807

Wood Street, Beaconsfield Ph/Fax: 9707 1144

O’Neil Road, Beaconsfield Ph: 8768 4444 Fax: 87684435
Beaconsfield Kindergarten Incorporated.

Reg No. A 000 738 4E 

ABN 66 941 353 318
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Attachment 5.1 Special permission notice for publications/media/online

Beaconsfield Kindergarten maintains a website and a Facebook page, which include photographs and reflections about things happening at kinder. This may include photos of children participating in activities at kinder. Children will be identified by first name only. 
From time to time we may also use photographs, digital recordings, film or video footage of children 
in media, newspapers and publications, including any service publication, media outlet or other online setting. Parents/guardians will be made aware of such occurrences before any material is published in an external publication.
The purpose of this letter is to obtain permission for your child to be photographed or filmed and for your child’s photograph, digital recording, film or video footage to be published online or in print publications.
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...................................................................................................................................................................
Special permission notice for publications/media/online

I, 

, 
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          consent


          do not consent 
to my child 

 (name of child) being photographed or filmed and for my child’s photograph, digital recording, film or video footage to appear online or in such publication and/or media outlets as I am advised from time to time. I acknowledge that my child will be identified by first name only unless I am otherwise notified and that I may withdraw this consent at any time.

Signature (parent/guardian)
Date
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